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Minutes of Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday  19th June 2003 at 7pm    

Present: Cllrs. .J. Stevens (Chairman) O Smith (Vice-Chairman), R Gee,  D Neal,  J Smith, L Stevens, R Warmington.   Clerks - M Shinn & L Warmington  and one parishioner

1. Apologies:   Cllrs. P Daniels, K Mison, P.C. Martin Parsonson
2. Register of members interests:  There were none
3. Minutes of previous meetings 15th May and 28th May 2003 :  Amendments to minutes of meeting of 15th May  were;  
Page 1, item 5 High Street should be “Harp Lane”

Item 6 – 8/5/03 – Cllr. “J” Smith

Page 2, item 9a Cllr. O Smith reported that she “and Cllr. J Smith”. 

There were no amendments to the minutes of 28th May 2003.  With these amendments the Chairman signed these as a true record. 
4. Parishioners question time/Police Report:  There was no police report.  Mrs Tarry was attending the meeting in respect of planning application for 22 Hertford Road as this property backs onto her property in March Place.  She is concerned about drainage problems if this extensions goes ahead as it is in a higher elevation than her property.  She said another large structure has already been put in the garden of 22 Hertford Road which overlooks her and she is against any more invasion of her privacy.
5. Matters arising from previous minutes:  

Churchyard wall – Cllr. O Smith stated that Mr Valiant has said he has heard nothing from us to confirm whether he has been awarded the tender for this work and she asked that a letter be sent to him to confirm, as he has said he cannot order bricks until this has been confirmed.  Chairman suggested writing to him to state that subject to the faculty being granted he will be awarded the tender.  ACTION:  CLERK  Chairman also stated that Rev. Rankin has now passed the faculty application to Cllr. Daniels to deal with.

Chilton Street Footpath – Cllr. Neal said that he and Cllr. Gee had recently been along this area to identify the exact nature of the problem.  He stated that general maintenance of this path would make some difference before looking specifically at what repairs are required.  The hedge is very overgrown making the path narrow and also encroaching overhead.  There are weeds on the edge of the path as well as grass which need to be sprayed to kill them off.  Mrs Frost of Chilton owns the land adjacent to the path so a letter will be sent asking her to arrange to have the hedge trimmed back.  Highways will also be contacted regarding spraying the edges  and the fact that some of the kerbing is in a dangerous state and is falling into the road.  Highways will also be notified of the action being  taken regarding the hedge.  ACTION:  CLERK
Stench pipe, Pashlers Alley – Cllr. Neal has discovered that Anglia Water own this pipe and they will send someone to investigate this next time they are in the area.  They confirmed there is in fact a sewer pipe running through this alley and they will either arrange for it to be repainted or removed. 

6. Correspondence

Clare in Bloom – Regarding the need for a Councillor to attend their committee meetings.  This will be discussed in full under agenda item 11.  Minutes of their last committee meeting circulated to all Councillors at this point.

Mr & Mrs Streeter – Asking about insurance liability in respect of the Scots Pine tree behind their property.  Mr Keeley, the Borough Tree Officer  looked at this again on his last visit to Clare and stated if Mr & Mrs Streeter had further concerns they should refer them to him directly.  He will be asked to write to them to confirm he has no concerns about the current state of this tree.   ACTION:  CLERK
St. Edmunsdbury B.C. – Regarding a focus group to discuss litter and related issues.  A meeting is being held on Thursday 26th June.  Cllrs. O and J Smith will attend if possible.  ACTION:  CLLRS. O & J SMITH

Sudbury Citizens Advice Bureau- Invitation to their A.G.M.

SALC – Details of their AG.M. on 12th July

Suffolk Portal Project – Details of meetings being held to discuss a new website for Suffolk.

Winged Fellowship – Giving details of the work they do to support disabled people and their carers and asking for donations.  This will be taken to the next finance committee meeting. ACTION:  FINANCE COMMITTEE
Cllr. Daniels – E-mail explaining he will be attending the SALC A.G.M. and there will be a finance committee meeting in the near future.  Also explaining the Ancient House are holding a garden party at Hermitage Meadows on 28th June.

St. Edmundsbury B.C. – Regarding the Chilton Street footpath stating they would be pleased to see copy of specification of works and estimated costs from Suffolk County Council Highways Department.      

St. Edmundsbury B.C. – Regarding problem solving training for communities to reduce incidents of crime and disorder in communities.  Meetings are being held on 25th and 26th June.  There was general interest in this but it is unlikely that any Councillors will be able to attend therefore a letter will be sent asking for any minutes of these meetings and further information.  ACTION:  CLERK

Suffolk County Council – Regarding a bus stop survey requesting any changes to bus stops in our area be sent to them.

Ms Eileen Wise – Further to our letter about dumping of household waste at recycling area, she has apologised and asked for details of local places for dumping in either Haverhill or Sudbury.  A letter will be sent with this information. ACTION:  CLERK
Suffolk County Council – County Councillors Warmington’s report – circulated

St. Edmundsbury B.C. – Regarding the application for an occasional public entertainment licence for the music festival.

St Edmundsbury B.C. – They have recently undergone a survey regarding communication and the Corporate Communication Plan was circulated with other general circulation items this month.

Mr A Smith, Linton – Enquiring about the design of dropped kerbs in the Granary area as suitable for people with mobility problems.  Letter will be sent to him to explain these were put in following discussion between the developer of the estate and the Suffolk  County Council Highways Department.

Stop Stansted Expansion Group -  Regarding the consultation period which is due to finish at end of this month.  This document was circulated.  See Borough Councillors report for more details.

Ancient House Trustees – Regarding representatives on their committee.  All in agreement that Stuart Green and Ken Groom do a great deal of work and should remain on the committee.  It stated in the letter that Jeff Stevens is the Borough representative but it is in fact Peter Stevens who is  ward member for Cavendish represents the Borough.

Ken Groom – E-mail sent thanking all Councillors for their kind, wishes, cards and recent letter.

7. Finance

(a) Presentation of monthly accounts - Financial clerk explained these and acceptance of these accounts was proposed by Cllr. L. Stevens seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously.

(b) Exclusive rights of burial; Fred Braybrook – 1546, Jean Pashler – 1536 and Rita Booty – 1543

8. Committee reports

a) Street cleaning – Cllr. O Smith said weeds are currently being kept under control.  She and Cllr. J Smith have checked most areas.  Clare in Bloom had raised concerns about dog fouling, this was discussed fully under agenda item 11.  The street cleaners are still working hard and doing a very good job and this will be mentioned in the Focus when the Parish Council have an article in there.
b) Market – Cllr. D Neal reported that a meeting had been held of the market committee.  There are currently three market stalls in total which is a fish van on Friday and a household goods stall and a fish van on a Monday.  The Monday fish van currently does not have the name of the trader displayed nor does the household goods stall.  The latter takes up nine parking spaces outside the Co-op and does not turn up sometimes until between 8 and 9am when the spaces are already in use by cars.  Also attendance is erratic therefore he currently pays on a weekly basis.  The market committee would like to recommend that all payments are made monthly in advance with a surcharge for those wishing to pay weekly as with the current situation it means that Cllr. Neal has to collect payments twice on some Mondays.  He also stated that if the household goods stall were situated outside Orbells greengrocers then only three parking spaces would be lost.  Chairman and Cllr. R Warmington expressed concerns that too many rules may cause the existing market stall holders to stop coming to Clare  There was discussion regarding collection of rents and how this has always been an ongoing problem.  Cllr. Neal also stated that putting the cones out at times proved difficult.  Cllr. L Stevens volunteered to take over this duty on a trial basis for two months from now until 18th August and Cllr. J Smith will collect the monies during this period also.  Cllr. Neal said at present the household goods stall holder is not coming to Clare and he will advise Cllrs. L Stevens and J Smith  once he has been notified that he is returning.   

c) Cemetery – Cllr. L Stevens

i) Tenders for cemetery roof – Cllr. L Stevens reported that she has discussed the tender received from C E Bloomfield with Cllr. Gee and he feels this is a reasonable price for the amount of work which needs doing.  Acceptance of the price quoted of £440 was proposed by Cllr. R Warmington ,seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously.  Clerk will telephone Mr Bloomfield to confirm.  ACTION:  CLERK.  Financial clerk pointed out that scaffolding would need to be situated so that if a funeral were happening when this work is being carried out that the hearse could get by.  Cllr. Gee explained that most of the work is on the other side of the chapel roof – i.e. the cremation plot side so this should not be a problem. 

ii) Tree Officer Visit –

The tree outside the home of Mr Sears next to the Baptist Church will be replaced.  BT will be contacted to enquire if they have any lines underground in this area and  enquiries will also be made about any drainage system there.  ACTION:  CLERK. 

The cherry tree near the new cremation area requires some trimming but no notice is required for this and three tree by The White House in Nethergate Street will be inspected soon.

Applications will be needed to St Edmundsbury for the following works;

-The four trees in the turning circle in the cemetery need crown lifting up to 2.5 metres

-Small copper beech tree on top right hand side of cemetery – formatively prune and lift other tree nearby

-Beech tree in Nethergate Street needs pruning

All work will need to be carried out during the autumn and suggested people to contact for tenders are “Hearts of Oak”, Andy Gill and John Gilbert specifically for work to the Yew trees.  Specification will be drawn up at the next cemetery committee meeting.

Cemetery compound – Cllr. L Stevens reported that the quote from Mr Kiddy had now been received at a cost of £190 plus VAT.  The spoil is now full so needs to be emptied urgently.  Acceptance of this quote was proposed by Cllr. L Stevens, seconded by Cllr. O Smith and carried unanimously.  Clerk to contact Mr Kiddy urgently.  ACTION:  CLERK  In respect of the ditch where soil has been dumped, this will not now be emptied but where the gap is a rope will be put across with a notice asking people not to dump soil there but to use the spoil instead.  This will be done as soon as the spoil has been emptied.  New hedges will later be planted here.  ACTION:  CLLRS. MISON & L STEVENS .

Cemetery benches – these have now been repaired and are awaiting collection.  There is also a bench opposite the turning to Ashen Road in need of repair and Terry Wheeler will be asked to repair this.  The bench at the back of the chapel will be power washed and then Mr Ling will be asked to stain it.  ACTION:  CLLR. L STEVENS

Cemetery Sign – Terry Wheeler will shortly be trying to take this off the wall.  It will then be repainted.

Cemetery extension – Financial clerk reported that there are now only about twenty spaces left on the right hand side so the extension needs to be planned out urgently.  

Cllr. R Warmington reported that recently she had gone to the cemetery on a Sunday morning and someone had been “camped out” by the chapel the previous night.  This had been reported to the Police 

d) SALC – Cllr. P Daniels – Nothing further to report
e) Finance – Cllr. P Daniels – Nothing to report
f) Website – Cllr. J Smith  reported that she and the Clerk had met to discuss any problems with the website and it is generally excellent.  There are a few changes required and these will also be discussed with Jason Fitzpatrick.  There is a need for local people and organisations to keep us notified about events and any changes to their committees in order to keep the website up to date.  Chairman suggested putting another notice in The Focus.  There is to be a meeting on Tuesday 24th June in library at 8pm and Cllr. J Smith said she would like as many Councillors as possible to attend.  Five children from the Middle School will be coming to this as well as local business people.  She will also endeavour to get some press coverage of this.
g) CLASP – Nothing to report
h) CHOC – Cllr. L Stevens reported that a caretaker for the Town Hall has still not been appointed due to a disappointing response to advertisements placed.  The duties are still be covered by the trustees but there is a feeling that if this situation were to continue it may be necessary to close the Town Hall.  They have been considering other options such as contract cleaners but they would still need someone as a key holder and these options had not proved financially viable.  She stated they have considered putting a lock system on such as is in the Old School but this needs careful consideration.  The next options will be to make their plight known through the press, radio etc to stress what a loss the Town Hall would be were it to be forced to close.  
i) Clare Primary School - School governor’s report – Nothing to report
j) Borough Councillors report – Chairman reported there is to be a meeting of the Playing Field committee on Thursday 26th June for all groups involved in various sports.  There is also a meeting regarding the business plan earlier that week.  Regarding Bury St Edmunds the contract for the multiplex cinema is about to be signed and an announcement will be made shortly regarding the major store(either Palmers or Debenhams) that will be in the Cattle Market development .  A working party is being set up to consider Haverhill town centre as this is badly in need of development as has not yet attracted any major stores despite a growing population.  Negotiation is close to completion on the former PGM site where a large supermarket will be.  Regarding Stansted Airport expansion – the Borough view is now that they are supporting Uttlesford District Council’s view that they agree with expansion on one runway increasing passengers up to 35 million but no more than this due to there not being the necessary infrastructure.  If two or four runways were allowed this would have devastating effects on this area.  Chairman proposed that a letter be sent to the Department of Transport stating that we support the Borough Council’s view on this.  This proposal was seconded by Cllr. R Warmington and carried by a majority decision.  Councillors Neal and L Stevens opposed this proposal.  A letter will also be sent to the Stop Stansted Expansion group to explain what we are doing.
k) County Councillors report – County Cllr. L Warmington stated that he has received more money from the locality budget so if anyone knows of local causes who could benefit please let him know.  He gave an example of how Kedington library had recently used their locality budget to improve disabled access to their premises.  He has received a letter from Jim Nunn in the Highways Department stating that the Environment Agency  will help pay for the work needed in Malting Lane to allow them access to the river there to launch their boats when necessary.  He stated there has recently been a launch of a new Police manifesto in the western area under the Best Value Review Committee working on community safety.  Regarding Stansted Airport, the County have not yet finalised their response although they are holding a meeting on 24th June which should ensure their response is in by the end of June.
9. Planning

a) SE/03/2246/P – Erection of single storey extensions to sides, pitched roof to garage and installation of stainless steel flue – 22 Hertford Road, Clare – Recommended refusal as considered unsympathetic extension adversely affecting the character of the street or area and amenities of occupiers of adjoining dwellings.  Refusal proposed by Cllr. L Stevens, seconded by Cllr. R Warmington.  Carried by a majority vote of 4 Councillors in favour (Cllrs. L Stevens, R Warmington, O. Smith and J Smith) with Cllrs.  D. Neal, R. Gee and Chairman abstaining.

b) SE/03/2272/LB – Provision of applied lettering (stating public house name) and company logo to front elevation – The Cock Inn, 3 Callis St., Clare – Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. R Warmington, seconded by Cllr J Smith and carried unanimously.

Borough decisions

SE/03/1678/LB – 5 Church Lane – Granted

SE/03/1681/P – 5 Church Lane – Granted

SE/03/1735/P – 9 Highfield – Refused

SE/03/1840/P – 1 & 2 Townsend Cottages, Snow Hill – Granted

SE03/1936/LB – Moot Hall, Well Lane – Granted

Appeals 

SE/03/1117/P – Nethergate St. Garage – Appeal starting date 13th May 2003

10. The Nuttery – discuss & decide on any action to obtain charitable status – This was deferred to the next meeting as Cllr. Mison not at this meeting.
11. Clare in Bloom – 

i) Update & action needed before judging day – The dates of judging have not yet been notified as there was a change to the original judging date for Anglia in Bloom.  The street cleaners will be asked to make an extra special effort before the judging days.  ACTION:  CLLRS J & O SMITH.  Other things which need to be done are; 
· Recycling centre to be emptied
· Mechanical street cleaner to be asked for
· Extra grass cut with grass dropped being picked up
· Landmark Trust to be notified to have grass cut by Ancient House
·  Greensward’s on Heights, Highfield, Westfield and Erbury Place to be attended to and weeding to be done on pavement edges – Borough to be notified
ACTION: CLERK

ii) Ancient House Garden – Discuss plans for future – A letter was received from Stuart Green regarding future plans.  For the time being they will just be asked to keep the garden tidy before the judging dates.

iii) Regarding the letter and minutes received from the Clare in Bloom committee discussion took place as to whether a Parish Councillor should be on their committee.  As Clare in Bloom are a sub committee of the Parish Council if there are any concerns and actions to be taken the Parish Council in full should be notified as we as a council have a duty to the people of Clare which could cover insurance liabilities etc.  It is felt that when the new committee was set up no discussion took place about exactly what they should be notifying the Parish Council of and how to go about doing this.  Therefore  it is necessary for a Councillor to attend and bring back to a full council meeting any issues raised .  These will then be  considered by that full council.  SALC have told us that “any committee cannot make decision without the say so of the Parish Council and must come under the Parish Council code of conduct”.  Therefore Cllr. J Smith has agreed to attend this committee.  A letter will be sent to Clare in Bloom to explain this.

12. Shops/Businesses in Clare – discuss concerns and any action necessary – Cllr. R Warmington explained that previously a working party had been set up to ensure that the Parish Council help the businesses in Clare as much as possible.  Chairman suggested that it may be worth asking someone from the Borough Council planning department to come and talk to us to explain what the current position is.  Nick Martin is the Bury St Edmunds Town Planner and he will be asked to give a talk at a future meeting.  Cllr. J smith said Clare also needs to be promoted as a business place and to gain enthusiasm.  A letter will be sent to Nick Martin.  ACTION:  CLERK

13. Recycling Centre – discuss options regarding possible screening etc – Deferred to next meeting for full discussion.  However Chairman pointed out that blue bins are about to be introduced which should lessen the burden on the recycling centre.
14. Fly Posters – consider actions re removing these etc – Cllr. O Smith reported that three years ago a decision had been made that nothing was to go onto telegraph poles and any items that did could be taken down and treated as rubbish.  Therefore the street cleaners having been doing this but have come up against some resistance.  Letter will be sent to those offending to tell them placing posters like this is in fact illegal.  ACTION:  CLERK 
15. Any other business

Music Festival –Some very large signs have today appeared on all entrances into Clare without any permission being sought from the Parish Council.  There may have been some permission sought through County Highways and County Cllr. Warmington will investigate this and report back to Chairman who will speak to Borough Council if necessary.  If no permission has been obtained the music festival committee will be asked to take them down.  ACTION:  COUNTY CLL. L WARMINGTON/CHAIRMAN
Car for sale, Clare Heights – This has been on the greensward at the bottom of the Heights for the last ten days or so.    P.C. Parsonson will be contacted regarding this. ACTION:  CLERK
Bottle bank for CHOC – Cllr. L Stevens said CHOC would like to get one in place and County Cllr. L Warmington explained Hundon had got one for their village hall so he will give Cllr. L Stevens a contact telephone number.  ACTION:  COUNTY CLLR. L WARMINGTON   

Moot Hall – Cllr. J Smith reported that some items of building materials had been left in front of this property and could cause an accident.  A letter will be sent to the owner. ACTION:  CLERK

Cottages in Well Lane – Cllr. J Smith expressed concern about the high amount of rent being asked for the two recently renovated cottages, which had originally been one cottage made into two following a  planing application being passed which the Parish Council had recommended refusal of.  A letter will be sent to the Planning Department to point this matter out and state this was part of the reason for recommending refusal of the plans.

Playing Field Meeting – Chairman would like as many Councillors as possible to attend the meeting on 26th June.

Bus Shelter, Highfield – There is a loose bracket on one of the posts causing the post to move.  Cllrs. Neal and Gee will look at this.ACTION:  CLLRS GEE & NEAL

Erbury Place Alley – There is a large tree on the left hand side going towards Erbury Place which is pushing the fence upwards.  Highways will be contacted regarding this.

Standards Board Video – Regarding the code in practice has been received.  Cllr. L Stevens will watch this first and pass on.

Meeting closed 10:05pm
